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August 29, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and approval is a proposed ordinance updating the 1993 King County Road Design and Construction Standards (Road Standards).  This update amends King County Code 14.42 and is being submitted in accordance with the provisions of the Revised Code of Washington Section 36.86.030, which states that road and bridge standards may be amended from time to time by resolution of the county legislative authority.  Periodically the local road standards are updated to reflect new road design and construction practices, and to comply with current storm water management, environmental, and cultural resource policies, and King County’s Comprehensive Plan. 

King County requires standardization of road design elements where necessary for consistency and to assure so far as practical that the public’s motorized and non-motorized needs are met.  Considerations include safety, convenience, aesthetic appearance, proper drainage, economical maintenance, and cultural and environmental resource protection.  The Road Standards support goals and policies in areas such as comprehensive planning, safe and efficient movement of people and goods, infrastructure protection, affordable housing, conservation of the natural environment, improved air quality, and non-motorized transportation planning, while balancing these goals with the general safety and mobility needs of the traveling public.  
The proposed Road Standards support the Road Services Division’s primary goals to improve public safety and preserve King County’s aging infrastructure, minimize life-cycle costs, and obtain the maximum long-term benefit.  These proposed revisions will reduce premature maintenance through reinforcement of inspection authority and quality control, higher pavement and concrete design criteria, and landscape requirements.  The proposal improves traffic and non-motorized safety with additional sidewalk requirements on minor local streets, 
modification of bicycle and equestrian facilities, greater emphasis on replacement of utility structures within the right-of-way, and increased traffic control for development construction.  Key elements of the update are:
· Incorporates current design and construction standards.
· Strengthens public safety requirements, includes additional sidewalk requirements, and places greater emphasis on replacement of utility structures within the right-of-way.
· Strengthens requirements to reduce construction impacts on road users, including haul routes, road closures, and detours.
· Changes that reflect the current King County Comprehensive Plan Update and federal, state and local regulations, and includes the Critical Area Ordinance, Surface Water Manual, Cultural Resources and Federal Asphalt Standards.
· Updates and clarifies Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) standards.
· Clarifies and modifies bikeways and equestrian standards.
· Reinforces authority and duties of inspectors and quality control.
· Improves air quality, reduces roadway width on local rural roads, improves street trees and landscaping criteria, and provisions for low impact development.
· Provides user-friendly document improvements and includes drawings illustrating many of the proposed design requirements.
The Road Standards cannot provide for all road design and construction situations, which are intended to assist, but not to substitute for, competent work by design professionals.  It is expected that land surveyors, engineers, architects, and contractors will bring to each project the best of skills from their respective area of expertise.  These Road Standards are also not intended to limit unreasonably any economically maintained innovative or creative efforts or lower impact development alternatives that could result in equivalent or improved safety, quality, and maintainability.  

Public outreach review and incorporation of suggestions have been extensive.  The outreach includes input from King County’s Unincorporated Area Councils, Cascade Bicycle Club, Bicycle Alliance, King County Utility Coordinating Council, Master Builders Association, the Backcountry Horsemen equestrian group and the King County ADA Advisory Group.  The outcome recognizes the importance of a transportation system that includes provisions for the movement of people (motorized and non-motorized), distribution of goods, accommodation of utilities, transit, and clarity of design and construction standards.

For additional information on the proposed Road Standards Update, enclosed is a copy of the matrix that highlights the major changes as they apply to King County goals and policies.  If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please call Paulette Norman, County Road Engineer, Road Services Division, at 206-296-8208.
I recommend the King County Council adopt this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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